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To all Structures Committee Members

Notice is hereby given that a Meeting of the Structures Committee will be held at the offices
of the Board on Tuesday, 215t March 2023 at 2:00pm at which your attendance is
requested.
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lan Warsap
Chief Executive
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AGENDA
Recording the meeting.
To welcome guests and receive apologies for absence.
Declarations of Interest.
To review the Structures Committee Terms of Reference (page 1)

To receive and, if correct, sign the Minutes of the Structures Committee Meeting held
on the 22" March 2022 (pages 2 - 12)

Matters arising.
To review the Structures Replacement Policy (No. 09) (pages 13 - 16)
To receive the Structures Report 2023 (pages 17 - 22)
(i) Stantec Technical Note Trinity College Pumping Station (pages 23 - 60)

Any Other Business.



BLACK SLUICE INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD

STRUCTURES COMMITTEE - 21 MARCH 2023

AGENDA ITEM 04

TERMS OF REFERENCE: STRUCTURES COMMITTEE

1. GENERAL
The Committee shall have EIGHT members who will be appointed by the Board.

The Chairperson shall be elected by the committee at the triennial general meeting of the
Board, being the first board meeting following an election.

2. MEETINGS OF THE COMMITTEE

The Committee shall meet at least once in every 12-month period and a quorum shall be
FOUR members.

No one other than the Committee members, members of the public and Board Officers
shall be entitled to attend Committee Meetings, but any other persons may attend
meetings as a guest if invited by the Committee.

3. POWERS OF THE COMMITTEE

If a Board replacement structure benefit contribution cannot be agreed between the
Officers and an Owner/Occupier the Committee will have final determination as
highlighted in section 6.5(iii) of The Structures Replacement Policy.

Delegated powers are given to the Chief Executive and the relevant Structures or Works
Committee Chairpersons to reconstruct structures as long as the budgets are not
exceeded and the Owner/Occupier pays a contribution towards the cost in line with the
guidelines in the Structures Replacement Policy. In all other cases, the power to
determine applications is delegated to the Structures Committee, the appropriate Works
Committee or the Executive Committee, unless a Board meeting is more timely.

4. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE COMMITTEE

The responsibilities of the Committee shall include:

a) To operate within the guidelines of the Structures Replacement Policy.

b)  To determine all other relevant decisions relating to structures and report these to
the Board.

5. REPORTING

Minutes of meetings of the Committee shall be presented to the next meeting of the
Board.

The Committee shall review its terms of reference after every triennial general meeting
and its own effectiveness and recommend any necessary changes to the Board.

REVIEWED BY THE COMMITTEE: 21 MARCH 2023
APPROVED BY THE BOARD:
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BLACK SLUICE INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD

MINUTES
of the proceedings of a meeting of the Structures Committee

held at the offices of the Board on
22" March 2022 at 2pm

Members

Chairperson - * Mr J G Fowler

* MrW Ash *  MrV A Barker
*  MrP Holmes (virtual) * Clir M Cooper
* Mr P Robinson * Clir P Skinner
*  Mr C Wray
* Member Present
In attendance: Mr | Warsap (Chief Executive)

Mr P Nicholson (Operations Manager)

Mr M Gildersleeves (Assistant Director — Planning &
Strategic Infrastructure for Boston Borough Council, East
Lindsey District Council and South Holland District
Council)

Recording the Meeting - Agenda Item 1

Members were informed that the meeting would be recorded.

Welcome guests and receive apologies for absence - Agenda Iltem 2

There were no apologies received.

Invited guest, Mr M Gildersleeves, was welcomed, in addition to Mr C Wray in
attendance at his first Structures Committee meeting.

Declarations of Interest - Agenda Item 3

Declarations of interest were received from Mr V Barker in relation to Minute
1954 — to discuss the cost and viability of additional access culverts for the
Board’s machinery.

Minutes of the last Structures Committee Meeting - Agenda Iltem 4

Minutes of the last meeting held on the 24 March 2021, copies of which had
been circulated, were considered and it was AGREED that they should be
signed as a true record with the following amendment:
e Minute 1759(d) — paragraph 15 — spelling error ‘Mr V Barker felt that
two seasons is very admiral...’ should be ‘admirable’



1949 Matters Arising - Agenda Item 5

(a) Small Drove — No. 718 — FX1760 — Minute 1759(c)(vii)

Mr V Barker requested an update on this culvert.

The Operations Manager reminded the committee that this culvert is
under a highway and therefore the responsibility of Lincolnshire County
Council (LCC). LCC have completed a temporary repair and will replace it
when they have the budget to do so.

(b) Quadring Fen — No. 50 FX1761 — Minute 1759(c)(viii)

Mr V Barker requested an update on this culvert.

The Operations Manager reminded the committee that this culvert is
under a highway and therefore the responsibility of Lincolnshire County
Council (LCC). LCC have completed a temporary repair and will replace it
when they have the budget to do so.

The Chief Executive felt it may be worthwhile contacting the LCC to
remind them of these culverts.

1950 Byelaw Ihfringements and how can we engage more with our local planning
officers - Agenda Item 6

The Chief Executive introduced this item, highlighting the high amount of land
that has been transferred from agricultural to special levy this year (118
acres) and therefore the increased amount of land being developed (although
a large proportion of the 118 acres is the Bicker Electricity Sub-Station
Complex.

The Chief Executive next referred to the Board's 9 metre byelaw policy,
which protects a strip adjacent to the watercourse, for the Board’s continuous
maintenance of the watercourse. However, there are becoming an increasing
number of issues whereby building developers are not complying with the 9
metre byelaw. Internal constant discussion takes place about how the Board
can ‘convince’ the planning applicant of the need for the 9 metre byelaw for
future maintenance or improvement works. The Chief Executive gave the
example of the use of heavy excavators tracking on surfaces that are not
designed for it, e.g., block paving, and causing damage. Further using the
scenario of when the watercourse is desilted and the spoil is left on the top of
the bank, it is not only unpleasant for the residents, but if there is nowhere to
spread it as it usually would be in the field, it will just keep building up over
time.

It was explained that the Board’s Planning and Byelaw Officer, Operations
Manager and Mr M Gildersleeves have met prior to this meeting to have
initial discussions around this.

Mr M Gildersleeves introduced himself and his role, giving a brief background
to the planning regulations, explaining as follows.



Certain works fall within permitted development rights, in which case the
individual does not require planning permission to complete the works, for
example, building a conservatory (which could be within the 9 metre byelaw
distance) could fall under this and therefore there is nothing the planning
authority can do about this. In terms of planning applications, they are
assessed against the local plan which has a number of policies within it, and
it is weighed up whether or not the application is in line with the plan. The key
driver of the current plan is around growth, delivery of houses and jobs.

Mr M Gildersleeves continued that the key obstacle with this problem is that
the planning authority can only operate within the legislation available to them
and that, from government direction, they are guided to let the other statutory
bodies deal with their own legislation. Continuing, Mr M Gildersleeves noted
that he can completely see the need for the work of the IDB and the benefits
and need to maintain the strip, however, the developer would want to make
efficient use of that land, adding that they must already meet particular
requirements including car parking, gardens, affordable housing, education
etc. and that it could be about making a trade off and using that 9 metre
byelaw strip for multiple purposes e-g-

Mr M Gildersleeves further explained to the committee that if the authority
doesn't get enough houses built per annum on a consistent basis, they would
be put in ‘special measures’ which would then undermine their ability to make
planning decisions.

However, Mr M Gildersleeves highlighted the emphasis on partnerships and
trying to find a way forward, noting the planning authority has good policies
regarding design and so can refuse applications that are not acceptable in
design terms. Further referring to the national design guide, regarding using
the same piece of land for multiple purposes, i.e. biodiversity, surface water,
open space etc.

Mr M Gildersleeves next referred to some of the initial ideas discussed
between himself, the Operations Manager and Planning and Byelaw Officer:

o Starting the conversation with local developers in the form of workshop
that looks to identify what would work from all sides of the
development — the argument being that whilst the important work of
the IDB is recognised is it right and proper to leave a 9 metre strip
when houses are in demand, and it could be used for other purposes?

¢ Planning and drainage meetings — East Lindsey currently hold the
meetings to look at applications at an early stage. Can look to spread
it across to Boston if it would be of interest.

e Potential to look at some standardised wording to attach to the
permission.

e Commuted sum to offset long term costs, however, this is not
something that could be facilitated through planning.

The Chief Executive thanked Mr M Gildersleeves for the information given,
responding as follows:
¢ Planning and drainage meetings — unfortunately the meetings covering
Boston and Spalding have never really had much uptake.
e Multi-agency meetings — used to invited to, but unfortunately stopped
being invited to attend due to speaking up.
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e Commuted sum — a commuted sum has almost reached agreement
with Longhurst Housing Association for one of their developments

The Chief Executive further referenced the scenario of a conservatory being
constructed, noting that although it is out of the control of the planning
authority to give permission, is it not regulated by Building Regulations /
Development Control?

Mr M Gildersleeves responded that with development management, the
planning authority have very little control, adding that some works can take
place without regulations, with just a notice being served. Mr M Gildersleeves
suggested that it may be beneficial to see if the communication process could
be enhanced between our organisations to be able to flag any potential
issues to the IDB, noting that Boston Borough Council are behind in terms of
facilitating sharing data.

Mr M Gildersleeves further noted that there may be a role for this within the
wider planning officer group to come to some form of shared ambition and
best practice approach.

The Chief Executive added that the Board'’s officers are currently looking at a
planning application for a development that has an undeveloped strip of land
running through the middle of it, which is for the overhead high voltage
cables, it being his ambition that the same principle would apply for the IDB's
9 metre byelaw. Mr M Gildersleeves noted that this is something that has to
be done under the National Grid requirements and can see why the IDB
would aim for something similar.

Mr W Ash believed the process was being made more confusing than what
was necessary. He felt that it could be kept simple, and it be made clear that
the 9 metre strip is a necessity. The developer would then be able to bid to
purchase the land knowing that he would not be able to develop on that strip
of land. Mr W Ash raised his concern for the future and the risk of floeding if
maintenance can't be carried out. Further adding, that more land could be
identified for development to counteract for the 9 metre byelaw strips.

Mr M Gildersleeves acknowledged Mr W Ash, but highlighted the knock on
impact of leaving 9 metres on each required development, how much that
would add up to and the effect of trying to find further land for development
on factors such as biodiversity, landscape etc.

Mr W Ash argued that it is just a small proportion of the development area
and that there isn’t a watercourse around every development, reiterating that
there will be a time when there is flooding, and it will not be accessible for the
machinery to help.

Mr M Gildersleeves responded by suggesting that machinery has developed
so much already and so it is possible that it wouldn’t require a large machine
to carry out maintenance in the future. Also adding that it is not an efficient
use of land and that if more land is then required, it then takes more land
from agriculture. Mr M Gildersleeves confirmed that the planning authority
does not have the power to enforce it, they can only encourage.






